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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 21, the above captioned claim came on for a hearing

at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was conducted

on December 29, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on December

30, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her left hip

on June 11, 1998.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical in the form of a total hip replacement.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant is entitled to continuing
medical treatment as recommended by Dr. Long,
in the form of a hip replacement.  As of
October 1, 2010, the claim for additional
medical treatment has been controverted in its
entirety.  The Claimant is also entitled to a
statutory attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Claimant’s compensable injury occurred in
June 1998, and the hip replacement surgery was
not recommended until September 2010, more
than twelve years later.  The claimant cannot
carry her burden of proving that the
compensable accident, as opposed to the
natural process of aging or other intervening
events, is the major cause of any need for hip
replacement surgery.  The hip replacement
surgery is not reasonably necessary in
connection with the injury received by the
Claimant.”

The claimant in this matter is a sixty-eight-year-old female

who suffered an admittedly compensable injury to her left hip on

June 11, 1998.  The claimant sustained this injury during a motor

vehicle accident at which time the automobile she was driving was

struck on the driver’s side door area.

The claimant was treated for a period of time for back

problems that were believed to be the source of her complaints of

pain.  After those efforts failed to improve her complaints of

pain, she was referred to Dr. James Long who began treatment for

the claimant’s hip as the source of her pain.
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Dr. Long eventually diagnosed the claimant with chronic

trochanteric bursitis in her left hip.  This diagnosis can be found

in Dr. Long’s medical records along with the deposition of Dr. Long

taken in 2007 and 2011.  The claimant was given multiple injections

in her hip to try and provide her with relief for her complaints of

pain.  The claimant would get relief for several weeks but her pain

would soon return.

On August 15, 2009, the claimant underwent a trochanteric

bursectomy with resection and partial excision of the iliotibial

band over the greater trochanter regarding her left hip.  As Dr.

Long testified in his 2011 deposition, this provided “distinct

improvement” for the claimant’s pain symptoms, but they gradually

started to reoccur.

The medical records and the deposition of Dr. Long agree in

that the claimant shows no signs of degeneration in her hip or any

type of neurological derangement of the hip, she simply has

complaints of pain.

Dr. Long made the following statement in his 2011 deposition

regarding this matter:

“And so I have moved towards the opinion that
even though her x-rays do show overt arthritic
degeneration of her hip, the number one pain-
relieving operation there is in modern surgery
is a hip – for this problem for hip pain is
hip replacements.  And if she was just on
Medicare, I would recommend that she have a
hip replacement because of her intractable
pain for so many years.  She has given a
tremendous percentage of her life to this
problem and has just suffered through it in
the most dramatic kind of way with all kinds
of treatment, and the only one she says that
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helped her has been the ones that we have
directed towards her hip joint.”

During Dr. Long’s 2011 deposition he makes the following

statement in support of his recommendations for a total hip

replacement:

“...I don’t know if it will work or not, but a
hip replacement is primarily a pain-relieving
operation and it’s an excellent operation.
And we have thousands of patients who have had
hip replacements, but they don’t have this
tenderness and soreness and stuff around their
hip, so maybe this will help her.  I don’t
know if it will or not.  And I think someone
should offer this lady the modern surgery that
has worked for millions of other people to see
if it would work for her because of her
persistence and her consistent relief of
pain...”

Dr. Long had the following exchange regarding his belief about

the potential success of a total hip replacement performed on the

claimant:

“Q. ...And what are the chances you think that
it will help her?

A. Who knows?  Pain is one of those things
that any doctor can tell you he’ll have some
patients he doesn’t understand truly why they
continue to have this, that, and the other.
All I can say is that she has paid her dues
with me following her all of these years and I
have paid my dues in trying to conscientiously
treat this problem as best I know how, and
this is the treatment that might still work.”

The claimant was also examined by Dr. Barry Baskin.  Dr.

Baskin had the opportunity to examine the claimant and review her

medical records in this matter.  Dr. Baskin was deposed in April

2011 regarding his opinions and evaluation of the claimant’s
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condition.  Dr. Baskin had the following exchanges with the

respondents’ attorney at that deposition:
“Q. Well, Doctor Baskin, really the reason
we’re here today with you, and you may or may
not know this, but sometime in June 2010,
roughly a month after you saw Miss Cumbie,
Doctor Long in Fort Smith, who was her primary
physician on this problem –

A. Uh-huh.

Q. –- started talking about the possibility of
a hip replacement surgery and ultimately
recommended a hip replacement for Miss Cumbie.
And so, you know, I’m just curious mostly
whether you agree that that’s a reasonable
treatment for Miss Cumbie and whether that was
something – and I guess it didn’t because, you
know, your recommendation was, I think, some
pain patches or antiinflammatories and things.
But I guess we’re just curious to know your
thoughts on a hip replacement for somebody
with Miss Cumbie’s medical problems.

A. Well, the diagnosis was trochanteric
bursitis.  And, to my knowledge, she didn’t
have any evidence of significant
osteoarthritis in her hip.  She – you know,
she did have – she did have a chronic
bursitis, which would require – which, in this
case, she underwent a bursectomy.  I have
never in my 20-something years of practice
seen anybody have a hip replacement for
trochanteric bursitis.  Hip replacements are
for osteoarthritis of the hip, avascular
necrosis of the hip.  The indication for a
total hip that I’m – that I’m familiar with
would certainly not be for trochanteric
bursitis.”

“Q. Right.  And Doctor Long has told us in his
deposition that there aren’t x-rays, MRIs,
other diagnostic tests, that show a lesion or
other kind of anatomical problem, I guess,
with Miss Cumbie’s hip.  And so from the
Respondents’ perspective, that’s kind of the
question, is whether a hip replacement surgery
is reasonable and necessary in that
circumstance where you don’t have an objective
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finding of some particular problem that you
can go in and operate on.

A. Again, my opinion would be that it’s not
indicated and I don’t – I don’t think that
I’ve – I can say for certain I’ve never seen
it done.  I have seen people on multiple
occasions that have had trochanteric bursitis
that was chronic and then subsequently had
bursectomies.  And I will tell you that the
outcome with bursectomy is frequently not
good.  Those patients don’t always do well.
As a matter of fact, more times than not, I’ve
seen people that have had trochanteric
bursectomies that came back in with chronic
bursa pain.  Even though the bursa’s been
removed, they still have pain in that area.
Why that is, I can’t tell you, but I know I’ve
seen several failures.  But, again, if we’re
dealing with pain of the trochanteric region
of the hip and not of the hip joint, I don’t
see a hip replacement as a reasonable and
indicated procedure.”

The central question before the Commission is whether or not

a total hip replacement is reasonable and necessary treatment for

the claimant’s admittedly compensable left hip injury.  I do not

believe that a total hip replacement is reasonable and necessary

given the condition of the claimant’s left hip.  Her hip is normal

from a neurological standpoint.  She only has complaints of pain

that have, through injections and a trochanteric bursectomy, been

alleviated for periods of time.

Dr. Long, the recommending physician, states “Who knows” when

asked if the surgical procedure of a hip replacement will alleviate

the claimant’s symptoms.  There must be a reasonable expectation

that the hip replacement would provide improvement in the

claimant’s condition.  Here, there is no such reasonable

expectation of improvement.  I agree with the opinions of Dr.
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Baskin in that it does not appear that total hip replacement is

reasonable when there appears to be nothing to correct or fix only

symptoms of pain.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 29, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 30, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that a total hip replacement is reasonable and necessary

medical treatment for her admittedly compensable left hip injury.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


